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REGULAR BOARD MEETING MINUTES 
Monday, May 12, 2014 

 
Chair Pagel called the regular meeting of the Dover-Eyota Board of Education, District #533, to order at 7:05 PM in 
the Dover-Eyota High School Media Center.  Board members present:  Don Andring, Julie Austinson (7:15 PM), 
Dan Johnson, Ron Pagel, Todd Peterson, Molly Hofschulte, and Superintendent Bruce.  Absent:  Linda Nelson 
and Student Board Member Akeem Sunde.   Also in attendance were Principal Todd Rowekamp, Principal Jeanne 
Svobodny, Curriculum Director Jane Johnson, Athletic Director/Asst. Principal John Ostrowski, Business Manager 
Gary Betcher, Administrative Assistant Chris Berg, Nicki King, Nick Fink, Tamara DeMuth, Jeff Seeley, Brian Todd, 
and Betsy Wells. 
 
The Pledge of Allegiance was recited.   

 
Approve the Agenda 
Chair Pagel advised there was an additional resignation:  Bobbie Waters. 

A motion was made by Member Andring, seconded by Member Hofschulte, and carried unanimously to 
approve the amended agenda. 
 
Visitors to Address the Board  
Nick Fink and Tamera DeMuth presented a letter from boys’ soccer parents requesting the district consider 
financially assisting them with boys’ soccer fees.     
 
Board Minutes 
A motion was made by Member Hofschulte, seconded by Member Johnson, and carried unanimously to approve 
the April 14, 2014 Regular Board Meeting Minutes. 
 
Regular District Bills 
A motion was made by Member Johnson, seconded by Member Peterson, and carried unanimously to approve the 
Regular District Bills totaling $81,410.43. 
 
Special District Bills  
A motion was made by Member Hofschulte, seconded by Member Johnson, and carried unanimously to approve 
the payment of the Special District Bills totaling $108,767.76.   
 
Treasurer’s Report 
A motion was made by Member Johnson, seconded by Member Andring, and carried unanimously to approve the 
Treasurer’s Report with liquid assets totaling $2,902,733.37 and the April electronic transfers.   
 
CABINET COMMUNICATIONS 
High School Principal – Todd Rowekamp relayed the following:  1) He is in the process of hiring replacement 
teachers for Social Studies and Choir;  2) The Drama Club participation numbers were down due to a large 
number of students graduating last year; however, the spring musical included a lot of young participants;  3) A 
survey program was being purchased from LifeTrack and they were determining the questions to be given to 
seniors and to post graduates;  4) High school and middle school teachers have initiated forming a HS/MS Site 
Council to address negative issues that impact student learning;  5) Mr. Rowekamp shared photos and activities of 
students who participated  in the Girls Understanding and Exploring STEM Science program;  6) He also shared a 
photo and talked about the Mock Crash activity organized by School Social Worker Katie Johnson.   
 
District Feedback Forms 
No feedback forms were received. 
 
 
REPORTS 
Athletic Topics 
Activities Director John Ostrowski relayed that Nick Fink had talked to him about the boys’ cooperative soccer 
program with Plainview/Elgin/Millville.  He then met with parents who shared their thoughts about the program and 
who wondered if the school district would consider assisting with the financial costs of participation.  Mr. Ostrowski 
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shared results of a survey given to several schools throughout the state regarding their involvement and student 
participation in cooperatives, as well as fees charged.  He talked about current and past cooperatives in which the 
district was involved.  Mr. Ostrowski said there were three options the Board should consider:  leave the process 
as it is wherein parents pay all of the cooperative fees (as well as provide transportation), the district assists in 
payment of the cooperative fees, or the district pays all of the cooperative fees.  It was noted that, if the district 
contributes financially for one cooperative, they would need to consider doing so for all of our cooperatives.  Mr. 
Ostrowski will summarize the information provided, determine the interest of our students in boys’ soccer, and 
report back to the Board in June.     
 
Costa Rica Trip 
Spanish Instructor Betsy Wells thanked the Board and administration for their support of the trip to Costa Rica.  
She shared a photo and talked about some of the highlights of the trip (visited an orphanage, visited a technical 
high school for eco-tourism, planted native trees, and stayed at local homes).  Mrs. Wells said, “Everyone had a 
great experience and learned about Costa Rica, the Spanish language, the U.S., and about ourselves.”   She 
would soon have trip photos and information on the website.   Mrs. Wells also relayed that she has been 
discussing a possible cooperative with another school (i.e., PEM) for future trips. 
 Student Kirby Krogstad said that the trip was a lot of fun and that he enjoyed the hot springs, visiting the 
orphanage and rain forest, and zip lining.  He talked about communicating in Spanish with his host family. 
 Mrs. Wells said that Kirby was one of the higher level Spanish students attending the trip and, “It was a 
pleasure to travel with the students who were great ambassadors and represented us well. “  
 
 
NEW BUSINESS 
Next Step for Facilities 
Jeff Seeley of Ehlers explained a Pre-Sale Report for $8,650,000 in General Obligation School Building Bonds.  He 
advised that our school district has a strong bond rating, which is unusual for a small district.  He provided a 4-year 
trend in municipal bond indices, preliminary information, and a timeline including a special Board meeting on Thu., 
June 12 at 7 PM to accept the bid proposals.  By approving the resolution before them, the Board would authorize 
Ehlers to proceed with the bond sale process.   
 
 
OLD BUSINESS 
Canvass Results of May 7, 2014 Special Election 
A motion was made by Member Hofschulte and seconded by Member Peterson to adopt the Resolution 
Canvassing Returns of Votes of School District Special Election held May 12, 2014 (Attachment A).  A roll call vote 
was taken with the following voting in favor:  Andring, Austinson, Peterson, Pagel, Johnson, and Hofschulte.  
Those voting against the same:  none.  The motion carried unanimously. 
 
 
NEW BUSINESS 
Adopt Resolution for Sale of Bonds 
A motion was made by Member Andring and seconded by Member Johnson to adopt the Resolution Providing for 
the Sale of General Obligation School Building, Refunding Bonds, Series 2014A; and Covenanting and Obligating 
the District to be Bound by and to use the Provisions of Minnesota Statutes, Section 126C.55 to Guarantee the 
Payment of the Principal and Interest on these Bonds (Attachment B).  A roll call vote was taken with the following 
voting in favor:  Andring, Austinson, Peterson, Pagel, Johnson, and Hofschulte.  Those voting against the same:  
none.  The motion carried unanimously. 
 
 
REPORTS 
Marzano Teacher Evaluation Program 
Supt. Klaehn advised that the district would have a one-time, high expenditure of $14,000 for a teacher evaluation 
program.  The administrators have thoroughly investigated several evaluation program options, agonized over the 
decision, and recommended the Marzano model.  Marzano provides a lot of training for principals and teachers.  
There is a tremendous amount of record keeping with the new evaluation requirements and this program will assist 
in that process. 
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 Principal Todd Rowekamp talked about the program and its capabilities of meeting the requirements of 
evaluating teaching staff.  The model includes software, technical training of the software, administrator training, 
teacher training, and on-site implementation sessions.   
 
Report on Assessments 
Curriculum Director Jane Johnson provided an update on assessments and the changes coming down from the 
Minnesota Department of Education.  The state is adding College and Career Assessments.  Next year to meet these 

requirements students in grade 8 will take the Explore and students in grade 10 will take the PLAN.   Students in 

grade 11 will take the ACT.  This is in addition to the MCA.  Those students who do not show sufficient growth 
between the Grade 8 tests and the HS tests will take a diagnostic placement test called the Compass. 
 Supt. Klaehn advised that Mrs. Johnson does a great job in guiding the district with assessments. 
 
Athletic Topics 
Activities Director John Ostrowski talked about his vision of a “Wall of Fame” to honor people who made a 
significant contribution to DEHS athletics as a coach, player, administrator, or community member.  His plan 
included the categories, criteria, selection committee makeup, process/timeline, and awards.  The Board offered 
suggestions and support for the initiative. 
 
 
OLD BUSINESS 
2014-2015 Board Assumptions 
Supt. Klaehn asked the Board to finalize the assumptions, knowing that legislation could still affect some numbers 
(Basic Formula Revenue).  Member Hofschulte noted that the Board had previously discussed slowly increasing 
the SACC hourly fee to align with area daycare provider fees and it had not changed in the Assumptions being 
brought forward.   
 A motion was made by Member Andring, and seconded by Member Peterson to adopt the 2014-2015 
Board Assumptions (Attachment C).   A roll call vote was taken with the following voting in favor:  Andring, 
Austinson, Peterson, Pagel, and Johnson.  Those voting against the same:  Hofschulte.  The motion carried 5 to 1. 
 
2014-2015 Preliminary Revenue and Expenditure Budget 
Supt. Klaehn noted some changes in the budget due to the building project (i.e., $200,000 for field improvement 
was moved to the 2015-2016 budget) and in the Long-Range Capital Expenditures List (i.e., delay elementary 
parking lot maintenance until after the building project is complete).    
 A motion was made by Member Hofschulte, seconded by Member Johnson, and carried unanimously to 
approve the 2014-2015 Preliminary Revenue and Expenditure Budget. 
 
 
NEW BUSINESS 
First Reading of the 2014-2016 Strategic Plan                     
Supt. Klaehn advised that the Aims and Goals have been revised from previous years and the administrators had 
also taken a different approach with the key initiatives so that they matched specific goals.  He presented the 
2014-2016 Strategic Plan for the first reading by the Board.  The Board will be asked to hold a second reading and 
approve the Plan at their June meeting. 
 
Next Step for Facilities 
Supt. Klaehn advised that on July 10

th
 the school district would have over $8 million in construction funds to 

manage.  He talked about continuing to use the services of PMA (our investment and cash flow consultant) and 
Eastwood Bank, as well as following any Ehlers recommendations.  On June 9

th
 he will report what he has learned.   

 Mr. Klaehn also talked about possible calendar changes for elementary students only (4 less days at the 
end of the  2014-15 school year and 4 less days at the beginning of the 2015-16 school year) to allow extra time 
for construction in the Summer of 2015.  The proposal will be discussed with the elementary teaching staff before 
exploring the possibility any further. 
 Mr. Klaehn indicated that Board would need to discuss what could be done to improve the fields for one 
more year of use until the new outdoor facilities are complete. 
   
Grant Diplomas to the Class of 2014 
A motion was made by Member Peterson, seconded by Member Austinson, and carried unanimously to grant 
diplomas to the Class of 2014 (Attachment D). 
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Retirement 
A motion was made by Member Andring, seconded by Member Peterson, and carried unanimously to accept the 
resignation of BOB BROWNE at the end of the 2013-2014 school year with 33 years of service. 
 
Consent – Accept Resignations 
A motion was made by Member Hofschulte, seconded by Member Austinson, and carried unanimously to accept 
the following resignations:  1)  MEREDITH DIETZ as Part-time Spanish Instructor with her last day being June 6, 2014;   

2) JOSHUA OLSON as Social Studies Instructor with his last day being June 6, 2014;  3) TERESA PIERCE as Choir 

Director with her last day being June 6, 2014;  4) LORRIE HIDLEBAUGH as Instructional Assistant with her last day 

being May 16, 2014;  5) BOBBIE WATERS as Behavior Interventionist with her last day being June 6, 2014. 
 
Consent – Approve Hires 
A motion was made by Member Johnson, seconded by Member Austinson, and carried unanimously to approve 
hiring the following individuals:  1) CHRISTOPHER STUART as Long-Term Substitute Instructional Assistant;   

2) STEPHANIE HOLLIDAY as Long-Term Substitute FACS Instructor;  3) Summer Adult SACC Workers:  AMBER 

ALLEN, MARCY ABLIN, ABBIE ECKHART, CASSIE FOGARTY, GRACE HAMMEL and MADISON WELSH;  4) 

Summer Student SACC Worker:  ALEX SOROM;  5) Summer School Instructors:  JILL MAGNUSON and SHERI 

CROWSON;  6) Summer School Instructional Assistants:  ERIN HUCKLEBERRY, JORDAN JENSEN, MELANIE 

KEEFE, and KIMM OLSON. 
 
Consent – Accept Donations 
A motion was made by Member Peterson, seconded by Member Johnson, and carried unanimously to accept the 
donations of $68 from CARRIE RHONE to the Class of 2017 (9th Grade) and $50 from IRENE KULLOT to Softball in 
memory of Jackie Reiland. 
 
 

HEARING OF REPORTS 
Superintendent’s Report & Communication -- Supt. Klaehn relayed the following:  1) Recommended the Board 
hold a retreat on Wed., September 10  starting at 6:00 PM in the DEHS Media Center;  2) The LifeTrack survey 
program has been purchased for a 1-year trial and includes a senior exit survey, a post-graduate survey (8-12 
months later), and a follow-up survey (5-years later);  3) The World’s Best Work Force Committee held its first 
meeting and will meet again May 28.  The WBWF report will be presented at the Board Retreat on September 10;  
4) Upcoming parades include Gopher Count (Thu., June 19) and  Eyota Days (Sat., July 19);  5) Mr. Klaehn 
expressed his appreciation for the Board’s work on the referendum.  He said, “You made great presentations at the 
public meetings.  I am proud of you in so many ways and I extend a personal congratulations to you as a Board.”   
 
Board of Education Committee Reports & Communication 
Andring –  Mr. Andring thanked everyone for their work on the referendum and added, “It was truly a team effort.”  
He enjoyed attending the spring musical and noted that there were a lot of age differences in the actors’ ages.  At 
a recent Health & Safety Committee meeting, the group worked on lockout/tagout procedures.  He will not be 
attending the June Board meeting as he will be travelling to Alaska.  Member Andring ended his report by 
congratulating everyone for a good year.    
 
Austinson – Mrs. Austinson talked about the need for more discussion about the referendum outcome (i.e., 
Plus/delta process).  She thanked Supt. Klaehn for all of his referendum work, the numerous sleepless nights he 
had, his timely responses to questions/concerns that arose, and all of the work putting information on the website.  
She added, “You have an amazing staff that did a phenomenal amount of work!”  Member Austinson said, “Dover 
feels separated from the district and they feel a significant loss.  We can use the website as a tool for all D-E 
families and residents to submit ideas for use of the Dover building.  I want their voice, thoughts and opinions 
heard.  A lot of fresh perspectives could be gained as well as creative ideas.”  She was glad to see the Strategic 
Plan take another step forward.  She ended her report by congratulating the graduates. 
 
Peterson – Mr. Peterson thanked Supt. Klaehn and all of the staff for their hard work on the referendum.  In regard 
to the Board’s role he said, “What we did was minimal compared to what was done in preparation for us.”  He also 
acknowledged the work done on the videos and communications, and thanked the Yes Committee for being such 
a “huge help” in the process.   Member Peterson congratulated the 2014 Graduates and ended his report by 
saying that the Negotiations Committee had briefly met to discuss insurance changes. 
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Johnson – Member Johnson thanked Betsy Wells for the Costa Rica trip report.  He also thanked the parents who 
had attended the meeting to talk about soccer.  He added, “It is clear that we are getting to the point where we 
might be able to offer boys’ soccer and, hopefully, not harm our football sport.  We must have the right balance.”  
Mr. Johnson congratulated the seniors and added, “We have a great bunch of kids again!”  In regard to the 
Strategic Plan, he relayed that he had spent a lot of time reviewing the past plan and found it very rewarding to see 
the depth and investment the administration had put into the current plan.  He talked about his daughter being 
involved in the hands-on learning program called Science Island.  Mr. Johnson ended his report by stating, “It is 
really important to have a process that everyone believes in, such as the election process.  I am so proud of the 
(referendum) results and that our communities came together and made this decision.  It was a great example of 
local government communicating a major idea to the people.”  He commended all of the work put into the 
referendum process.     
 
Hofschulte – Member Hofschulte congratulated the graduating seniors and thanked all of the people who worked 
so hard on the referendum.  In regard to the Strategic Plan, she talked about having a partnership with the 
community.  “We need to try to bring us together as a community regardless of where you lay your head at night.”  
She felt the Wall of Fame was a good start as it would acknowledge those who have had an impact in the school 
district.  “We can try to heal this thing by getting people to talk about how proud they are of where they came from 
and their communities.  It is important to take hard feelings and generate them into something positive.”  She also 
talked about activities at her alma mater that healed the communities. 
 
Pagel – Mr. Pagel thanked Principal Todd Rowekamp for following up on the issues of middle school kids playing 
inappropriate games.  He had received a lot of positive feedback from parents in the district about the situation.  
The Hiawatha Valley Education District interview process was completed and the new North District Director would 
begin July 1.  In regard to the referendum he said, “There are not enough thank yous to go around to the people in 
this building, fellow board members, and the community for their work.  It is pretty exciting for us as a district, as a 
Board, and as a staff…just think what it means for the kids!  As long as I’ve been on Board, there has been 
discussion about upgrading the football field and track and I didn’t know if we would ever get some of those things 
off the list.  This is a huge step forward.”  Chair Pagel congratulated the seniors.  He ended his report by saying, 
“Bob Browne was a mainstay in the elementary and will be missed.”   
 
 
ADJOURNMENT   
A motion was made by Member Andring, seconded by Member Johnson, and carried unanimously to adjourn the 
meeting at 10:41 PM. 
 
 
 
Julie Austinson, Clerk 
cb 
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Attachment B 
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Attachment C 
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Attachment D 


